ALA International Relations Round Table (IRRT) 

Executive Board Meeting Minutes
2011 Midwinter Meeting, San Diego
San Diego Convention Center – Room 31C 

Sunday, January 9, 2010 

           8:00 a.m. – 11:00 a.m.

Present 

IRRT Executive Board:

Patricia Oyler, Chair; Simmons College

Sha Li Zhang, Past Chair; International Relations Committee Chair; University of North Carolina at Greensboro

Eve Nyren, Chair-Elect; Placer County Library

Joan Weeks, Member-at-Large; Library of Congress

John Hickok, Member-at-Large; IRRT Orientation/Mentoring Committee Chair; California State University, Fullerton 

Win Shih, Secretary/Treasurer; University of Southern California

Other Meeting Participants:

Michael Dowling, ALA International Relations Office
Delin Guerra, ALA International Relations Office

Paula Smith, IRRT Pre-Conference Co-Chair; Pennsylvania State University, Abington

Donna McCool, Past Secretary/Treasurer

Em Claire Knowles, ALA Executive Board Member and IRRT Liaison; Simmons College

Pat Wand, Consultant

Michele Paladines, 2011 Emerging Leader; Oak Park Public Library 

Connie Behe, 2011 Emerging Leader; Flathead County Library System

Samip Mallick, 2011 Emerging Leader; University of Chicago

Susan Schnuer, IRRT Previous Chair; Past IRRT Councilor, IRRT Emerging Leader Coordinator; University of Illinois, Urbana-Champaign

Jeannette Pierce, IRRT Previous Chair, IRRT Emerging Leader Coordinator; Loyola University Chicago

H. Lea Wells, IRRT Previous Chair; Jordan Wells Associates

Jordan Scepanski, IRRT Previous Chair; Jordan Wells Associates

Elizabeth Cramer, IRRT International Visitors Center Committee, Co-Chair; Appalachian State University

Carol Hodges, IRRT Orientation/Mentoring Committee, Member; Tidewater Community College

Patrick Sullivan, IRRT Orientation/Mentoring Committee, Member; Sand Diego State University

Carol Kem, IRRT Sister Libraries Committee, Co-Chair; University of Florida, Gainsville

Connie Champlin, IRRT International Sustainable Library Development Interest Group, Co-Chair
1. Nominations for the 2011 Election (S. Zhang) 

· As the Past Chair, Sha Li presented the following slate of three vacant officer positions for 2011 March election and asked for suggestions: 

· Chair elect: Carol Kem and Loriene Roy
· Member at Large: John Hickok and Robin Kear

· Secretary / Treasurer: Win Shih

Motion: 

For Member at Large, Eve motioned the approval of the proposed slate.  Joan seconded.  The motion passed.

For IRRT Chair-Elect, Joan motioned the approval of the proposed slate of candidates for 2011 election.  Eve seconded.  The motion passed.

2. Welcome and introductions (P. Oyler)

Pat Oyler welcomed those in attendance and introduced members of the Executive Board, as well as explained protocols for the meeting.  All attendees then introduced themselves.  

3. Approval of 2010 Annual Meeting Minutes (W. Shih)

· A draft of the 2010 Washington DC Annual Executive Board minutes was circulated earlier. 

· Win inquired the Board members about the accuracy of the amount of contribution to the Spectrum Scholarship and Haiti Relief Fund (see p. 11 of the minutes).  After discussion, the amount is confirmed at $200 for both funds and the Board approved the transfer of the amounts. 

Motion: 

After discussion, Joan motioned the approval of minutes.  Sha Li seconded.  The motion passed.

4. Treasure report (W. Shih)

· Both IRRT budget and Campaign Budget reports were distributed earlier to board members.  Win pointed out that he did not receive budget statements for the months of July, August, and September 2010 and it is difficult for him to monitor the balance of our budget with missing reports.  

· Win further pointed out that in the month of June 2010, we had two large incomes: $4,575 from registration and $9,090 from meal function.  He assumed they were for the Pre-conference and IRRT Reception.  However, with missing reports from July to September 2010 he was not sure if the expenditure of those two events was taken out from our budget.  He reported that the balance of IRRT budget at the end of 2010 is $22,985.76, 44.27% higher than the same period of 2009.

· The group discussed the spending and income from IRRT Reception and how they are reported on our balance sheet. 

· Pat asked if Delin can run a report on incomes and expenditures on IRRT Pre-conference and Reception.  Pat also pointed out that Donna used to maintain separate spreadsheet on Reception spending.  Delin indicated that she will collect data from ALA Conference Service for Win to develop the spreadsheet.   

· Joan pointed out that the Board had approved a $5,000 contribution to the Endowment Fund and the $200 contribution to the Spectrum Fund.  We should reflect this financial commitment in our budget statement.  Joan also questioned about the timing of moving the $5,000 to Campaign Fund.  Delin indicated that she will consult with Michael Dowling to ensure there is no issue of doing so.

Motion: 

After discussion, Joan motioned the approval of the budget.  Sha Li seconded.  The motion carried.

5. ALA Executive Board Liaison Report (E. Knowles)

· Midwinter registration update: As of December 30, advance registration was 5,180, comparing to 5,812 for the Boston MW last year.  The number of scheduled meetings and events, now approximately 1,000, also dropped.  

· White Paper on the future of ALA Midwinter Meeting (http://www.ala.org/ala/aboutala/missionhistory/plan/implementation/white_paper_mw_12_29.pdf): With the advent of new communication technologies and the present economic downturn, the number of attendance at Midwinter has been down about 15% since 2007, the beginning of current recession.  The questions of the role and value of face-to-face meetings have been raised and a few committees have resorted to meet virtually, instead of face-to-face at Midwinter. ALA needs to look critically at our current policies and the purpose of the meeting, in order to make sure it continues to serve the Association and its members.  The paper concludes that the Midwinter Meeting:

· Is already changing and adapting and is already much more than committee meetings

· Will continue to serve a vital role for the association in the future even as more and more committee and association work occurs online and fewer committees need to meet at midwinter

· Must be “repositioned” in our conversation and shared understanding to reflect current - not past - practice and a new understanding of “the business of the Association.”

ALA Executive Board welcomes any thoughts and suggestions. 

· 2015 ALA Strategic Plan (http://www.ala.org/ala/aboutala/missionhistory/plan/index.cfm) is available online and at ALA store.  The plan continues to focus on intellectual freedom, advocacy, and equal access for all.  Please review the plan and see how it applies to IRRT.  

· Our Authors, Our Advocates (http://www.ourauthorsouradvocates.org/): An initiative from ALA President, Roberta Stevens.  It enlists a number of well-known authors to speak out for libraries through video and audio PSAs and quotes.  A “virtual postcard” featuring the PSAs will be emailed to ALA members on January 11.  The postcard gives libraries the opportunity to include these authors’ advocates on their local websites.  

· Legislative News: President Obama has appointed Susan Hildreth, Director of the Seattle Public Library, former California State Librarian and former president of the Public Library Association, as the new director of the Institute of Museum and Library Services. Her appointment was just confirmed by Congress.

· Spectrum Presidential Initiative (http://spectrum.ala.org/): The goal is to raise $1 million and $568,000 has been raised since October.  It aims to increase the number of scholarship awarded each year from 50 to 75.  There is no ending date of this campaign, but ALA hopes to reach the amount by the end of June 2011.  She co-chairs with Sha Li of the Dinners for Spectrum Scholars Coordinating Committee.  Joan asked if the revenue from the Annual Scholarship Bash contribute to the Spectrum Scholarship.  Ms. Knowles was not sure if it goes into ALA endowment or to the Spectrum scholarship.

· Why I Need My Library” Contest (http://www.ilovelibraries.org/whyineedmylibrary/index.cfm): Cosponsored by PLA and YALSA, the contest asks contenders to submit videos depicting what they gain from their library.  The contest has two participant categories, ages 13 to 15 and ages 16 to 18.  Prizes range from $3,000 to $1,000, and come with the stipulation that they be donated to their school or local public library.

· ALA-APA Alliance: Created in 2001, this organization aims to provide certification and professional development opportunities for library employees and advocate for better salary.  Its budget is now in black.  It plans to have 13 programs at Annual, and also prepares an MBA program for library managers.

· Pat thanked Ms. Knowles’ report and indicated that future ALA talking points should include IRRT programs and initiatives.  It will promote and increase IRRT’s role and program, as well as ensure international collaboration and activities are encouraged.

· Joan asked about IRRT voting power in Council and how we can be informed about the issues discussed at the Council.  Pat explained that the IRRT Board Meeting conflicts with the Council meeting, so it is difficult to discuss issues that might affect us.  It will be very helpful if we can be informed about any activities and motion that affect us in advance.  

· Sha Li pointed out the recent deaths of two notable IRRT members: Norman Horrocks (http://www.ala.org/ala/mgrps/rts/irrt/notablemembers/horrocks.cfm) and Edward Swanson (active in IRRT, IFLA, and ALCTS) and if there is any Board plan to recognize their contribution.    

6. International Relations Committee (IRC) Chair Report (S. Zhang) 

Sha Li pointed that IRC is the policy body of ALA, while IRRT is the service body that develops programs.  The two groups work closely together.  Below is her written report at the IRRT Board Meeting: 
International Relations Committee Report to IRRT Executive Board Meeting

Sunday, January 9, 2011, at the ALA Midwinter Meeting in San Diego

by Sha Li Zhang, Chair

Traditional Cultural Expressions Task Force

IRC passed a motion to express its gratitude to IRC member Maggie Farrell, and Vivian Pisano; from the Office for Information Technology Policy (OITP) Advisory Committee; for serving as co-chairs and the rest of the task force members for their outstanding work on the final report. And for their efforts in informing the members on the issues, the taskforce has explored. Former IRC member Brad Schaffner for also serving on the Task Force. 

IFLA Update at the 2011 Midwinter Meeting

Ms. Ingrid Parent, incoming IFLA President, attended the Midwinter Meeting.  Ms. Parent gave reports and updates at the IRC meetings and at the IFLA Updates Session.  In 2011, she will focus on implications of digitization on user communities; leadership roles from library and information communities to cultivate younger generation of the professionals; outreach and advocacy efforts from library communities; preserve cultural heritages in disastrous areas such as Haiti; multilingual aspect of IFLA publications, and effective and efficient operations of IFLA. 
U.S. librarians consist of 19 percent of IFLA members.  Ms. Parent praised the contributions from U.S. librarians, which has helped shape the policy development and programs of IFLA. 

The 2011 World Library and Information Congress: 77th IFLA General Conference and Assembly will be held on August 13-18, 2011, in San Juan, Puerto Rico.  Because of the short distance between San Juan to the U.S. continent, Ms. Parent encouraged U.S. librarians to take advantage of this proximity of the conference site to attend this international annual conference.  

An ALA Representative to the U. S National Commission of UNESCO

In May last year ALA was again invited by the U.S. State Department to be a member of U.S. National Commission of UNESCO.  The IRC developed criteria in selecting an ALA representative to the U.S. Commission.  A call to serve as the representative to the Commission was sent in December 2010.  IRC received a strong pool of nominations.  At the IRC Monday meeting, the Committee reviewed all nominations and made recommendations according to criteria.  The recommendations will be sent to the Executive Board for an approval. 

ALA Nominations  to IFLA Standing Committees 

The year of 2011 is the IFLA election cycle for representatives for 2011-2015.  The calls for nominations were sent out to their membership by ALA units in spring 2010. IRC has reviewed all nominations recommended from these units and presented the approved list to the ALA Executive Board for approvals in October and November 2010, and in January 2011 respectively.  As of this writing, more than 30 ALA members were recommended to serve on IFLA standing committees.   The IRC would like to thank all the units of ALA for their effort to select highly qualified candidates to represent ALA.  

ALA Advocacy Coordinating Group

Chair Sha Li Zhang joined the ALA Advocacy Coordinating Group to help connect ALA’s domestic and international advocacy efforts.  She participated in the discussions and action items of the group via conference calls and Midwinter meetings.  The Group is also interested in working with IRRT and IRC for an international snapshot day in April each year. 

China-U. S. Collaboration

Chair Sha Li Zhang participated in the China – North American Library Conference, held in Beijing, September 2010.  The bilateral conference was organized by the Library of Congress, National Library of China, and Library Society of China, with a theme of Sharing Digital Resources: Challenges and Opportunities.  The sub-themes include Resource Sharing Policies and Perspectives, Digital Infrastructure and Repository Technology, Research data Sharing, Sharing Digital Preservation Methods, and Shared Digital Access, Retrieval, and Use.  A U.S. delegation of more than 50 librarians and information professionals participated in the Conference.   

The China-U.S. Librarians Professional Exchange Project, Think Globally, Act Globally, received additional funding of $250,000 from the Institute of Museum and Library Services (IMLS) for extension through August 31, 2011.  The project will continue its educational programs between the two countries and concentrate on further development of a web portal of Chinese resources.  The granted Project is collaborative efforts among the Chinese American Library Association (CALA), the University of Illinois Urbana Champaign’s Mortenson Center, and the Library Society of China.  The project promotes the exchange of personnel and information between the library community in China and the United States, and a web portal development on cultural heritages from Suzhou Library and Northeast Normal University Library in China. 

ALA 2015 International Strategic Plan

IRC, IRRT, and other ALA units have begun to develop the new 2015 International Strategic Plan, which will guide international initiatives, programs, and priorities of the Association.   A working group was formed at this meeting.  The time table is that the final version will be developed by the ALA Annual Conference in June 2011. Input and comments are welcome.

Losses of the international community

The IRC and IRRT shared the sadness with the ALA Council of the passing of Mr. Norman Horrocks, an international advocate and Notable IRRT member.  Norman will be missed by all of us.  

The ALA international community lost another advocate, Mr. Edward Swanson whose passing also saddened the IFLA community.  

Finals words

The Chair wishes to take this opportunity to express a gratitude to Mr. Michael Dowling, IRO Director and his staff for his excellent assistance to the programs, initiatives, and events of IRC and IRRT.

According to Sha Li, IRC and IRRT need to develop an ALA 2015 International Strategic Plan, based on the new ALA 2015 Strategic Plan.  Sha Li proposes forming a working group, with 3 members from IRC, 2 members from IRRT, and one member from Divisional IRC, to develop the plan, which is due by this year’s Annual.  Pat agreed to supply two names to IRC.

7. Emerging Leadership report – J. Pierce and S. Schnuer

Jeannette and Susan introduced three ELs and this year’s project (http://connect.ala.org/node/125817), which is to create a sustainable marketing plan to increase the visibility of IRRT, to recruit new members, and to involve younger ALA members in international activities.  

Three of the five ELs (Connie Behe, Samip Mallick, and Michele Paladines) proposed the following activity ideas: 

· International After Hours: After the IRRT Orientation, they will invite international visitors to meet and chat with librarians at coffee shops or bars.  

· Story a Day in Cognotes: They will publish interview on one international visitor as well as announcement of IRRT events on Cognotes daily
· Hand out stickers to anyone who talks to international visitors

· Tickets to IRRT Reception: IRRT Reception is a great way to connect with international delegates.  The ELs, in conjunction with New Members Round Table, will award 50 free tickets to new ALA members.  The ELs will promote this award through various venues, such as ALA Connect, ALA Direct, Cognotes, as well as through word of mouth using the 75 ELs.  At the reception, the EL Team will interview these winners and take photos of them.  They will post these on IRRT blog and website.  They will also ask these winners to provide testimonials.  By doing so, they hope to recruit new members.
· The group will also develop a proposal for the Board to form a subcommittee that will take on this project every year.

Following EL’s presentation, the Board then discussed their proposal on giving out free tickets to IRRT Reception.  Issues include: 

· How the winners are identified and selected?  How to define “New” member?

· Should we open this award to existing IRRT members or just to ALA members?

· How to justify giving out free tickets to U.S. librarians?

· Capacity: How can we accommodate additional 50 participants in a sold-out event?

· Cost: $40 x 50 = $2000.  It might be a financial burden.  We might not be able to get a vendor to sponsor for the event

· Timing: there is a closing date for advanced registration.  When will be the deadline for applying this award?  How to get this plan implemented within a short timeframe?

· Do we need to work with New Members Round Table?

· Sustainability: Will this be a one-time experiment?  How to ensure this idea will continue in the future

· Assessment and revision after a year

· Other venues to recruit new IRRT members: International Visitors Center and Orientation session

Sha Li suggested that there are other opportunities to recruit or involve non-IRRT members with no or low cost.  She indicated that having them staff at the International Visitors Center and attending the Orientation session will provide the opportunities for them to interact with international visitors.  After discussion, the group agreed that EL Team will submit a business plan, including selection criteria, to the Board member in two weeks for review.  

John asked about the plan and continuation of last year’s EL project.  Jeannette indicated that last year’s EL Team sent a recommendation to the Board on how to sustain the free links site.  They recommended that one of the existing IRRT committee, possibly Connections or Publications Committee, will take on the maintenance and growth of that project.   The Board needs to follow up with it.

8. Presidential Citation – J. Pierce and S. Schuner

Jeannette updated the group about the selection process.  After last year’s Annual, the group put out a call for nomination of this award through various venues, including IRRT website.  A second call was issued in December.  The deadline for submission was December 31, 2010.  The Committee received around 10 to 12 nominations.  Last year, the group gave out 5 citations.  But they decided to limited to 3 or 4 winners each year in the future.  

Jeanette reported that the group has a draft of office manual, including committee structure, mission, and working procedure.  It will be submitted to the Board for approval at Annual.  The group also recommends on setting up a permanent committee to oversee this program.  The group will submit its request at this year’s Annual Conference.  

Susan added that the group would like to move up the application deadline to before the ALA Midwinter, so they can review applications at MW.  The group also recommended posting the citations at the IRRT reception, so ALA President does not have to read the details.

The group then discussed the following issues: 

· Provide reasons and feedbacks for non-winners.  This will allow applicants to improve next time

· Financial support for the winners to come to ALA Conference.  Michael indicated that ALA will offer complimentary registration.
· Provide free admission for attending IRRT reception, if the winner is from US (Joan had to pay for one of the winners last year)

9. ALA International Relations Office Report (M. Dowling / D. Guerra)

· The outcome at 2010 IFLA World Library and Information Congress at Gothenburg, Sweden was very successful.  Due to economic situation, we had fewer U.S. representatives, but ALA booth had good traffic.  RDA attracted good attention and reception internationally.  ALA Publishing unit is involved.  

· IFLA’s Campaign for World’s Libraries (http://www.ifla.org/en/at-your-library) continues to move on.  Pat and her colleagues did a great presentation.  We have more countries participating in this program, including Jamaica and Barbados.

· Michael also attended a meeting in Taiwan at the end of November 2010.  Libraries there also joined the Campaign for World’s Libraries program with good promotion ideas.

· At IFLA Congress at San Juan, there will be presentation from all these participating countries, including Argentina, Barbados, and Taiwan.  He also encouraged everyone to attend the IFLA conference since it is closer and no need to use passport.

· Haiti relief fund: ALA has raised $25,000 so far and has distributed it to three Haitian libraries adopted by ALA.  The anniversary of the earthquake is January 12, 2011.  ALA plans to send out an email to members, asking for donation.  

· ALA has developed a partnership with Green My Parents (http://www.greenmyparents.com/), a program that encourages youth to teach their peer and parents how to work together to help the economy, earn money at home, and save resources.  It allows ALA to take the campaign outside the library community.  ALA is in discussion of forming partnership with other organizations, including Women’s Club of America.

· Michael is in discussion with Patrick Sullivan to develop a program at Annual on the rebuilding of libraries and challenges at Haiti and Chili.  Also, the African, European, and South Asia sub-committees will have great program at Annual.  We will have a robust international program at Annual.

· International Relations Office (IRO) is facilitating an exchange program with a German library association.  A couple German librarians will come to San Diego in the spring.  Although there is no funding, but IRO will work with anyone who is interested in this exchange program.  

· Guadalajara International Book Fair: Michael was in Taiwan, so this is the first year that he missed this event.  Delin led the group of 120 participants, down from last year, to attend.  ALA’s contract the book fair continues to 2012.  Patrick Sullivan has created a donation program for Mexican libraries and U.S. librarians to bring book down there.

· We are expecting smaller international participants at this coming ALA Annual.  Delin has send out invitation to our international colleagues and we are looking for 300 to 400 international visitors. 

· John asked if German librarian exchange program requires U.S. participant to speak German in order to host.  Michael indicated that it is not a requirement.  Detailed information is available at: http://www.ala.org/ala/aboutala/offices/iro/iroactivities/bib-ala_exchange.cfm 

· Delin pointed out that ALA office has produced a brochure on the upcoming IFLA conference.  She distributed copies to the audience.  Additional copies are available upon request.

10. Endowment Campaign Report (L. Wells and J. Scepanski) 

Jordan first provided a report about the status of the fund raising effort (please also see written report at the end of this section): 

· Reception for international visitors and donors on Friday: Jordan received feedback from attendees at the reception.  They provided him many good and necessary ideas and project proposals for using the fund.  If we can build a healthy and perpetual endowment, we will have the flexibility to support these projects.  However, we are still short of the minimum threshold of $25,000 to start an ALA endowment fund.

· As of the end of December, we have about 90 people, out of 1,800 IRRT members, donated.  Some of donors are not even IRRT members.  The amount raised so far is around $12,000.  The IRRT Executive Board has voted to contribute $5,000 to the endowment fund.  So we have roughly raised $17,000 at this point.  Our goal is to reach $25,000 by 2011 Annual conference.  So we need to raise $8000 more in the next few months.  It is not a large amount if we can involve more IRRT members.  But he is dismayed about the number of participants thus far.  

· According to ALA Development Office, a roughly 10% of member participation is a good benchmark for fund raising.  We have not reached that level yet.  So we have not got our message crossed.

· Jordan plans to send another round of solicitation email to all North American IRRT members.  He is also preparing an email message for Pat to send out to IRRT international members.  

· Jordan also plans to approach vendors as well as notable members.  With the help from Sha Li, Jeannette, and Donna, they will identify and approach potential vendors.  

· As for the notable members on IRRT website (http://www.ala.org/ala/mgrps/rts/irrt/irrtnotablesa.cfm), only half of them have donated.  So, we ask Executive Board members to approach these distinguished IRRT members for contribution.  

· Jordan also provided the Board detailed statistics on the donation (see table at the end of this section).  

· We need active involvement, both financial contribution and advocate, from the IRRT committee chairs and committee members.  

· In terms of publicity, Jordan and Lea will have another announcement in the next issue of International Lead.  Jeannette also came up with an interesting idea of a rank of donor categories.  It will be posted at IRRT Website with individual names of the categories.

· Jordan has also worked with ALA Development Office, which provided good ideas and suggestions.  

One key issue that Jordan and Lea pointed out is that we are not articulate about the purpose of the endowment.  What will this fund be used for.  This is the questions from people they approached.  The Executive Board needs to develop a more focused and clear statement about the purpose of this endowment fund.  

Lea reported the suggestion from the Endowment working group that the interest income from the endowment fund should be first used for IRRT member travel grants.  The travel grant, about $750 - $1000 per year, can be used for both IRRT international and U.S. members.  As for using the seed money for IRRT projects or programs, the group suggested that we do it at a later time.  The reason is it is more complicated in setting examples of such project.  They also suggested setting up a committee or subcommittee to develop very specific guidelines for awarding this travel grant.  Donna further indicated that with this grant we will be able to get IRRT member more engaged and involved. 
Following the working group’s suggestion, the Board then discussed ideas below: 

· Providing specific examples and testimonial of using this travel grant to appeal to donors; 

· Highlight the recipients of the grant at annual conference; 

· Making the donation easier when IRRT members renew their membership online;

· Pat suggested setting up a Taskforce to work on the mechanism and criteria on awarding the grant;  Lea is willing to be involved in this group;

· Marketing and promotion ideas;

· Develop a talking points for fund raising;

· Allow small amount donation overtimes.  Make the campaign an on-going program;

· Distribute donation envelops at IRRT Reception and International Visitor Center;  included it in International Leads;

· Carol suggested that we send a holiday e-card to donors and encourage them to contribute more.  Jordan pointed out that they have been sending personal notes to donors.  

· The Board will also look into IRRT budget to see if we can contribute more than the originally committed $5,000 in order to reach the $25,000 threshold.

· The Board will develop a statement on how the endowment fund will be used in its January phone conference

· John will provide Board members markups of promotion samples.
Below is a written report from Lea and Jordan.

Presentation to IRRT Executive Committee on January 8, 2011

Given frequent requests for details of how interest income from the IRRT endowment will be used, the endowment subcommittee suggests that the following specific goal be cited in e-mail and print materials used for contacting donors: 

IRRT endowment interest income will be used for IRRT member travel grants.

Details:

Expected income from a $25,000 endowment will be approximately $750 a year. 

Policies and procedures for administering applications and selection will need to be developed by 2012.

-------------------------

Notes:

All members of IRRT are eligible to apply for travel grants therefore grants will be for international speakers for travel to the U.S. or for travel abroad by U.S. citizens.

International attendees at ALA conferences are automatically members of IRRT and are eligible.

Projects may also be eligible for grants once project guidelines are developed. When this occurs goals can be expanded to include project examples.

IRRT Endowment Donor Categories  (From Lea Wells & Jordan Scepanski)

	CATEGORY
	AMOUNT CONTRIBUTED
	NUMBER OF CONTRIBUTORS 

	AMBASSADORS EXTRAORDINARY
	$5000 and above
	0

	AMBASSADORS
	$1000 to $4999
	2

	STATES PERSONS
	$500 to $999
	7

	DIPLOMATS
	$250 to $499
	4

	GLOBAL LEADERS
	$100 to $249
	16

	GLOBAL CITIZENS
	$50 to $99
	42

	CONTRIBUTORS
	$1 to $49
	17

	TOTAL
	
	88


11. Meeting with ALA presidential candidates (M. Sullivan)

· Maureen thanked the Board for the opportunity to present her views.  First she briefly talked about her background and her interest in running for ALA President (http://maureensullivan.org/).  The four general areas of her focus are: Leadership, Learning, Literacy, and extending strengths and enhancing the work that ALA has done internationally.  

· Pat asked if she will be willing to attend and support IRRT Reception and Orientation session.  Maureen indicated that she welcomes such opportunity and will make every effort to do so.  She said that it is a symbolic and a meaningful way of sending the message about the importance of IRRT to the Association.  

· Joan asked if she will continue to support the Presidential Citation on innovation project.  Maureen indicated that innovation is a key component of what she does and she definitely will support it.

· John pointed out that the fourth L of her focus is Linkages.  

12. Sustainable libraries presentation – Champlin

Connie Champlin, Co-Chair of IRRT International Sustainable Library Development Interest Group, petitioned to the Board for renewal of this group.  Connie indicated that the group serves as a clearinghouse for sustainable community-based library project in developing areas of the world.  The group aims to mobilize the power of ALA librarians to raise awareness of Internet and library development.  Librarians from the developing countries can tap into their resources for training and development.  The interest group has been in existence for six years and tried to publish an article in each issue of International Leads.  They also sponsor programs and held informal lunch at ALA meetings.  

Motion: 

Joan motioned to support the renewal for 3 years; Eve second.  Motion carried.

13. Arts Exhibit in new Orleans – Pat

Pat reported that she received a request from Jane Mayers to cosponsor a gallery opening event during ALA in New Orleans at which teenaged participants in the Lubuto Library Project’s <http://www.lubuto.org/> Visual Arts Program will display their paintings. The opening is scheduled on Saturday, June 25th, from 5:30 PM to 7:00 PM or 7:30 PM.  There is no time conflict with any IRRT program.  Delin indicated that we have done similar program before and we do not need to be involved in the promotion activities.  Joan further indicated that Jane is IRRT’s strong supporter and also a previous winner of Presidential Citation Award.

Motion: 

After discussion, Joan motioned that we support this program in name only.  Eve seconded.  Motion carried.  

14. Others - Pat 

· Pat distributed an SRRT WikiLeak document that was discussed at the Round Table Assembly

· We will resume phone conference on the second Friday of each month, from 2 PM to 3 PM, EST.  She will email Board members the dates.  The first meeting will be January 21, 2011.  If there is conflict, please let her know.
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